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ADVISORY AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

MEETING MINUTES 

Of

August 31, 2011
A meeting of the Advisory & Finance Committee was held on Wednesday, August 31, 2011.  The meeting was called to order by the Chairman, Robert Nassau at 7:00 p.m. and was conducted at the Plymouth Town Hall, in the Mayflower II Meeting Room, 11 Lincoln Street, Plymouth, MA.

PRESENT
Thirteen members of the Committee were present: 

Linda Benezra, Robert Nassau, Michael Hanlon, Richard Gladdys, Christopher Merrill, Richard Reisig, John Moody, Cornelius Bakker, Charles Stevens, Patricia Whalen, Marc Sirrico,  Franklin Roberts, and Nancy McSpadden.
ABSENT

Two members of the Committee were absent: 



Wayne Dickson, James Sweeney
AGENDA ITEMS

Article 30
Amend General Bylaw C.173-3, FATM from 4th Monday to 3rd Saturday October Petitioner: Kenneth Howe 
Mr. Howe stated his intention is to change the date of the fall annual town meeting from a Monday evening to a Saturday.  However, he indicated that after some discussion with the town clerk and others it would seem more logical to change the date to the first Saturday in November rather than the third Saturday in October.  Mr. Howe asked the Committee to support his article as presented and said he intends to ask for an amendment on town meeting floor to change to the first Saturday in November. 

John Moody moved to approve as presented.
Cornelius Bakker, second.  The motion carries (11-1-0).  Patricia Whalen voting in opposition.
Article 33
Authorized BOS to Convey Map 56, Lot 58A, Petitioner: Richard Serkey 
Attorney Richard Serkey presented information regarding Article 33 on behalf of his client.  Attorney Serkey indicated the article, which asks the Town to authorize the Board of Selectmen to sell and convey all of the Town's right, title, and interest in Lot 58A on Map 56. In addition, Attorney Serkey indicated the owner of Lot 57 is entering into an agreement to lease the lot for use as a solar field.  The lessee is also entering into an agreement to purchase Lot 47B.  Both agreements are mutually dependent upon each other.  In order for the lessee to use "the rear half" of Lot 57, it needs to cross Lot 58A.  This is what generated the Town Meeting Article.

John McLaughlin Jr. represents the owner of Lot 57, spoke in support of the article.  In addition, Mr. Serkey stated if the parcel is conveyed it will not affect the Town’s ability to access their parcel in any way.
Patricia Whalen moved to approve as presented.
Christopher Merrill, second.  The motion carries (11-0-1).  Michael Hanlon abstained. 
Article 5
Appraisal & Negotiations - Entergy Nuclear Generation Company 
Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager presented information regarding Article 5 – Appraisal & Negotiations for the Entergy Nuclear Generation Plant.  Ms. Arrighi indicated in the Spring of 2006, the Town of Plymouth appropriated $1,760,000 for paying for an appraisal consultant and legal fees related to the re-licensing of and negotiations with Entergy.   After a comprehensive procurement process, the Town engaged the legal services of Duane Morris LLP for representing the Town in developing a legally binding tax agreement with Entergy.  Ms. Arrighi said the agreement resulted in a five year Payment In Lieu of Tax Agreement that, among other things, generated an estimated $37 million in new PILOT revenue to the Town. 

In addition, she said with the probability that the Nuclear Regulatory Commission will re-license Pilgrim Nuclear Power Station in the near future; we must appropriate funds for continued representation in order to be prepared to begin successor negotiations with Entergy.  Ms. Arrighi said based on the cost of negotiations five years ago, as well as the complexities we anticipate due to uncertainties in nuclear issues, the political environment, and the timing of the re-licensing, we are requesting an additional $500,000 for this purpose. 
Patricia Whalen moved to approve as presented.
John Moody, second.  The motion carries unanimously.
Article 28
Amend General Bylaw “Junk Bylaw"
Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager presented information regarding Article 28 to Amend the  General Bylaws regarding Junk Dealers.  For the 2011 Annual Town Meeting, the Police Department significantly rewrote the Junk Dealers and Collectors bylaw with the intention of including language stating ‘or removed from premises’.  Their goal was to prevent the sale or removal of accepted merchandise for 30 days.  Unfortunately, the specific phrase “or removed from premises” was inadvertently omitted from the bylaw.  This article is to ask that this phrase be added in order to ensure clarity of the bylaw’s intent. 

Patricia Whalen moved to approve as presented.
John Moody, second.  The motion carries unanimously.
Article 29
Accept MGL, Chapter 64L, Section 2 - Meals Tax Petitioner: Michael Hanlon

Mike Hanlon, as the article petitioner, spoke regarding Article 29 to accept MGL, Chapter 64L, Section 2 – local option for Meals tax.  Prior to his presentation Mr. Hanlon indicated that he was in contact with the State Ethics Commission regarding Conflict of Interest issues relating to the article.  The Ethics Commission advised him that as long as he declared publically that he would be presenting the article as a private citizen and upon completion of his presentation he would then be seated as a member of the Advisory & Finance Committee to vote on the issue, there would be no conflict or ethics violation. Mr. Hanlon also noted that he had filed the necessary forms with the Town Clerk, Moderator and provided a copy for the Advisory & Finance Committee Office. 
Mr. Hanlon spoke regarding the uses for the meals tax revenue that the town would receive from meals tax. They are as follows: 
(1) Plymouth 400th anniversary celebration, 
(2) Restoration, renovation, operation, and maintenance of the 1820 Courthouse for purposes of a visitor center, museum, historic site, or other suitable public use, 
(3) Public infrastructure improvements in Town Square, Burial Hill, and Court Square as recommended in the Plymouth Public Space Action Plan dated June 2007.  
In addition, Mr. Hanlon said the legislation would provide for a sunset clause that would authorize the meals tax to be terminated on June 30, 2021 unless it is otherwise extended by a vote of Town Meeting. 

Marc Sirrico inquired about the Court House and asked if it was not a Visitor Center how would the funds then be applied.  Mr. Hanlon said if the Court House were not used for some type of public space then all money would go to the other recommended projects. 
Patricia Whalen said, The General Fund is not a “dirty word”.  Moreover, she added, the town benefits from recurring revenues to the general fund for maintenance and support of services the town provides to its citizens. Ms. Whalen indicated that she admires Mr. Hanlon for the undertaking however found the article complex and cumbersome.

Richard Reisig said he felt people would be more agreeable to the tax since it has a sunset clause and it would be more palatable to the citizens since it would contribute toward the celebration. 
Patricia McCarthy, Precinct 5 Town Meeting Member and a member of the Plymouth Center Steering Committee, inquired about separating out the three items in order for them to be voted individually at town meeting.  Mr. Moody indicated he believes the question could be easily divided. 

Christopher Fava spoke as the Chairman of the “Vote NO” campaign, which was instrumental in having the meals tax repealed in the past.   Mr. Fava said, in his opinion, this is simply another tax and added with regards to the Court House the town should not be in the real estate business.  The Court House is nothing but a “Dog with fleas” and he said the town should swallow its pride and sell the Court House to a developer. 
Paul Hapgood, Precinct 9 spoke regarding the Court House, which he said is “iffy” at best and added the 400th Celebration would be a worthy cause, which would help the restaurants.

Richard Gladdys moved to approve as presented. 
Charles Stevens, second. 
Discussion: 

Mr. Gladdys said the Celebration would help the restaurants, but the Court House is a “boon doggle”. 

Linda Benezra expressed concerns with the cost of a special election and the fact that special legislation could take some time to proceed.   Mr. Moody agreed with Ms. Benezra regarding concerns with the cost of a special election however; he said this is a worthy cause and an appropriate way to fund. 

Cornelius Bakker said the Committee should not be “threatened” by anyone or group from making reasonable decisions. 

Robert Nassau agreed with Mr. Bakker and added this would set up funds to provide for infrastructure to the downtown area and said he would support the tax. 

The motion carries unanimously.
ADJOURNMENT
Linda Benezra moved for adjournment.

Christopher Merrill, second.  The motion for adjournment carries unanimously.  
The meeting adjourned at 8:20 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Pamela L. Borgatti
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